AGREEMENT

by and between the

COUNTY OF CLINTON

and the

SHERIFF OF CLINTON COUNTY

and the

CIVIL SERVICE EMPLOYEES ASSOCIATION, LOCAL 1000 AFSCME, AFL-CIO



CLINTON COUNTY SHERIFF'S UNIT 6450-01 OF CLINTON COUNTY LOCAL 884

January 1, 2022- December 31, 2025

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE 1 Preamble	1
ARTICLE 2 Recognition of Bargaining Unit	1
ARTICLE 3 Definition of Employees	2
ARTICLE 4 Posting of Positions	3
ARTICLE 5 Leave Time Year	3
ARTICLE 6 Normal Work Week	5
ARTICLE 7 Rules and Regulations for the Sheriff's Department	8
ARTICLE 8 Overtime	8
ARTICLE 9 Wages, Salaries and Increments	10
ARTICLE 10 Shift Differential	11
ARTICLE 11 Holidays	11
ARTICLE 12 Personal Leave	12
ARTICLE 13 Vacation Leave	12
ARTICLE 14 Sick Leave	13
ARTICLE 15 Sick Leave Bank	16
ARTICLE 16 Leaves of Absence	17
ARTICLE 17 Workers' Compensation	18
ARTICLE 18 Personal Liability/Injury	18
ARTICLE 19 Insurance and Retirement	19

ARTICLE 20 Additional Benefits	24
ARTICLE 21 Mileage Allowance	24
ARTICLE 22 Issuance of Clothing and/or Uniforms	25
ARTICLE 23 Educational Tuition Assistance	26
ARTICLE 24 Mandated Meetings	2
ARTICLE 25 Reciprocal Rights/Labor Management	27
ARTICLE 26 Disputes and Grievances	38
ARTICLE 27 Employee Evaluation	30
ARTICLE 28 Discipline and Discharge Action	30
BACKGROUND AND INTENT OF ARTICLE 6, SECTION 2	32
APPENDIX A Administration of 207-c benefits	34
SALARY SCHEDULE 2022	42
SALARY SCHEDULE 2023	43
SALARY SCHEDULE 2024	44
SALARY SCHEDULE 2025	45
SIGNATURE PAGE	16

THIS AGREEMENT is effective January 1, 2021 through December 31, 2025, between the County of Clinton, New York, a municipal corporation existing under the laws of the State of New York, SHERIFF OF CLINTON COUNTY, party of the first part, hereinafter called the "Employer" and THE CIVIL SERVICE EMPLOYEES ASSOCIATION, INC., LOCAL 1000/AFSCME, AFLC-CIO, CLINTON COUNTY SHERIFF'S UNIT 6450-01 OF LOCAL 884 a membership corporation, party of the second part, hereinafter called the "C.S.E.A."

WITNESSETH

ARTICLE 1 - PREAMBLE

The Employer and C.S.E.A. do hereby declare it to be their mutual policy that in order to promote harmonious labor relations between the Employer and its employees, the principle of collective bargaining is to be employed pursuant to the New York State Public Employees Fair Employment Act and that no article or section in this contract is intended to be construed as in violation of any New York State Civil Scrvice Law. Both parties to this agreement furthermore affirm that public employment is to be regarded as a lifelong career and that as such, the terms, conditions of employment and working conditions shall be of the highest caliber to attract and maintain in employment with Clinton County, the best personnel available. We furthermore affirm that each employee shall at all times be a dedicated, courteous and efficient representative of public employment realizing full well that he/she is under the constant scrutiny of the public at large and that he/she is performing an essential service private enterprise cannot undertake.

ARTICLE 2 - RECOGNITION OF BARGAINING UNIT

Section 1. The Employer recognizes C.S.E.A. LOCAL 1000 AFSCME, AFL-CIO as the exclusive representative for purposes of collective bargaining and the administration of grievances for the unit consisting of Correction Officers, Correction Corporals, Correction Sergeants and Correction Lieutenants. All other employees are excluded.

Section 2. The Employer agrees that it shall deduct from the wages of the members of CSEA and remit to CSEA, or its designated agent, the regular membership dues and other authorized deductions for those members of CSEA who sign authorization permitting such payroll deductions. Such deductions shall be made in accordance with the authorization signed by the member and shall be revocable only in accordance with the instructions contained in the written authorization. The County agrees to remit such amounts that are withheld to the Association or its designated agent once each month or in such manner as the Employer and CSEA may otherwise agree.

The Employer will provide CSEA with a list of all employees within the Bargaining Unit once each quarter per the Taylor Law. The Employer will also provide the unit president the

assigned Labor Relations Specialist and CSEA Membership with a list of new employees in the unit each month in accordance with the Taylor Law to include:

- Employees name
- Address
- Job Title
- Department and
- Work location

Such information may be transmitted at the end of each month via Email.

New Employee Orientation:

Within thirty (30) days of providing the new hire notice, Employer shall allow CSEA to meet with a new employee privately for a reasonable amount of time, not to exceed 30 minutes, without loss of pay to the new hire or CSEA representative.

CSEA will provide new employees in the new unit with a packet of information at the time of hire.

Section 3. The Clinton County Sheriff's Unit of CSEA affirms that it does not assert the right to strike against the Employer or to assist, participate in or abet such a strike.

Section 4. When federal, state or local mandates cause revisions to policies and procedures within each Department, then any relevant item of this contract may be opened for impact negotiations in accordance with the Taylor Law rights of each party.

ARTICLE 3 – DEFINITION OF EMPLOYEES

Section 1. Seniority

Seniority shall commence upon the date of first permanent appointment. Part-time permanent employees shall be included in a separate seniority roster which shall be subordinate to the seniority roster of full time employees. The Sheriff agrees to abide by such seniority preference list in connection with layoffs from the return to work based upon the individual employee and his/her job classification in accordance with Clinton County Civil Service Rules and Regulations.

Section 2. Maintenance of Benefits

1. An employee, regardless of status, in a position which entitles the employee to accumulate benefits, accepts another position, whether in the same department or another department, shall be entitled to carry over and continue to use, his/her previously accumulated benefits as long as there is no break in service. After such change, the employee shall then accrue or be entitled to the benefits, if any, in the new category of employment as defined in this Article. This is not to be construed in any way to accord benefits to temporary employees.

- 2. An employee, in any category, who has accumulated benefits and is laid off by the Sheriff and who subsequently returns to service within one year's time shall be entitled to restoration of benefits commencing from the point of layoff which were unused or not paid by the Employer at the time of layoff. Upon return to service, the employee shall then accumulate benefits, if any, in accordance with the terms of the position to which the employee was restored. No benefits shall accrue, apply or be credited for the period of time on layoff.
- 3. At the Sheriff's discretion, any employee who terminates his/her service with the Employer by resignation but returns to work for the Clinton County Sheriff's Department within one year of resignation, shall be restored to the same level of benefits and pay as was the case before the resignation. No benefits shall be credited for the period of time not in County service.

ARTICLE 4 - POSTING OF POSITIONS

In the event a vacancy occurs which the Sheriff wishes to fill or a new position is created, said vacancy or position shall be posted within the department for five (5) consecutive calendar days. The notice will list the qualifications and the salary for the position. Employees within the Department in which the vacancy occurs shall be given the opportunity to make first application. In filling the position, seniority shall be taken into consideration along with other qualifications of applicants. The final decision in all appointments is reserved to management within the parameters of Civil Service Law and County Rules for appointments.

ARTICLE 5 – LEAVE TIME YEAR

Effective January 1, 2003, the Leave Time Year for which vacation allowance, time credits, and time deductions are calculated shall coincide with the payroll year. The payroll year is defined as the 26 (or 27) pay periods whose pay dates (check date) all occur within the same calendar year. The following calendars 2022-2025 highlight the last leave time period for which carryover vacation leave time and personnel days must be used each year with a box marking the last day to use time (use or lose).

		Dec	ember-	22		
Sun	Mon	Tues	Wed	Thurs	Fri	Sat
				1	2	3
4	5	6	7	8	9	10
11	12	13	14	15	16	17
18	19	20	21	22	23	24
25	26	27	28	29	30	31

				1	2	3
4	5	6	7	8	9	10
11	12	13	14	15	16	17
18	19	20	21	22	23	24
25	26	27	28	29	30	31
Sun	Mon	Tues	Wed	Thurs	Fri	Sat
					1	2
3	4	5	6	7	8	9
10	11	12	13	14	15	16
17	18	19	20	21	22	23
24	25	26	27	28	29	30

31 Sun Mo	on Tu		ber-24		
	on Tu	T			
		ies W	ed Th	_	
1 2			CG III	urs F	ri Sat
	2 :	3	4	5 (5 7
8 9	9 1	.0	11 1	12 1	3 14
15 10	6 1	.7 1	l8 1	9 2	0 21
22 2	3 2	4 2	25 2	26 2	7 28
29 30	0 3	1			

		Dec	ember-	-25		
Sun	Mon	Tues	Wed	Thurs	Fri	5at
	1	2	3	4	5	6
7	8	9	10	11	12	13
14	15	1 6	17	18	19	20
21	22	23	24	25	26	27
28	29	30	31			

ARTICLE 6 – NORMAL WORKWEEK

Section 1. – Workweek

- (a) The regular workweek will consist of five (5) workdays totaling forty-one and one quarter (41.25) hours per ealendar week for all classes of correction officers (i.e. Corrections Officers; Corrections Corporal; Corrections Sergeants and Corrections Lieutenants).
- (b) The regular workday for each correction officer shall consist of a period of eight and one quarter (8.25) consecutive hours within a twenty-four (24) hour period commencing at the start of the employee's scheduled shift, except in an emergency or extenuating circumstances.
- (c) There will be scheduled at least two (2) twenty-four (24) hour days off per calendar week for each employee, excluding specially assigned duties, emergencies, extenuating circumstances and during scheduled training periods. If an employee is required to attend training on one of their regularly scheduled days off, the employee may, with the approval of the Undersheriff, either receive a lieu day or be paid time and one-half (1 ½ x) for the training day.

Section 2. Copies of department work schedules will be developed annually. Seniority in title will be the factor considered by the Sheriff, or his designee, in scheduling tour assignments subject to the needs of the department and the skills of the employees needed by the department. Said schedule shall be posted monthly as a reminder to all employees by the Sheriff or Undersheriff subject to change depending on department needs. This will enable employees to schedule their personal lives annually versus monthly. (See attachment #1 for clarification)

(a) The staffing in the annual schedules for Correction Officer and Correction Corporal shall be developed based upon the coverage needs of the three following shifts:

A Shift 10:45 p.m. to 7:00 a.m.

B Shift: 6:45 a.m. to 3:00 p.m.

C Shift: 2:45 p.m. to 11:00 p.m.

The work schedule is a 7-day schedulc with three (3) fixed shifts (above) with each tour assignment having a 5-week rotation of work tours comprising of 4 days on and 2 days off and 5 days on and 1 day off.

Sunday	Monday	Tuesday	Wednesday	Thursday	Friday	Saturday
ON	OFF	ON	ON	ON	ON	OFF
OFF	ON	ON	ON	ON	ON	OFF
OFF	ON	ON	ON	ON	OFF	ON
ON	ON	ON	OFF	OFF	ON	ON
ON	ON	OFF	OFF	ON	ON	ON

Employees bid annually by seniority for their tour assignment in the annual work schedule.

The Sheriff has the exclusive right to modify an employee's work shift to meet operational needs. This process shall not be utilized as a punitive or reward system.

(b)

1. The staffing in the annual schedules for Correction Sergeant shall be developed based on the coverage needs of the three following shifts:

A Shift: 9:45 p.m. to 6:00 a.m.

B Shift: 5:45 a.m. to 2:00 p.m.

C Shift: 1:45 p.m. to 10:00 p.m.

The work schedule is a 7-day schedule with three (3) fixed shifts (above) with each tour assignment having a 5-week rotation of work tours comprising of 4 days on and 2 days off and 5 days on and 1 day off.

Sunday	Monday	Tuesday	Wednesday	Thursday	Friday	Saturday
ON	OFF	ON	ON	ON	ON	OFF
OFF	ON	ON	ON	ON	ON	OFF
OFF	ON	ON	ON	ON	OFF	ON
ON	ON	ON	OFF	OFF	ON	ON
ON	ON	OFF	OFF	ON	ON	ON

Employees bid annually by seniority for their tour assignment in the annual work schedule.

The Sheriff has the exclusive right to modify an employee's work shift to mcct operational needs. This process shall not be utilized as a punitive or reward system.

2. Effective January 1, 2023, one (1) Flex Correction Sergeant position shall have an alternative work schedule which shall be filled by annual bid (hy title seniority) or the assignment of the least senior (by title seniority) if there is no bid.

The Flex Correction Sergeant annual work schedule shall be comprised of a mix of the established shifts on work days Monday to Friday with Saturday and Sunday as regular days off each week.

The established shifts may be mixed in one of three combinations each work week and scheduled every week as: A & B shifts or B & C shifts: or C & A shifts each work week. The Flex Correction Sergeant shall be notified of the shift assignment for the following week no later than the end of the Flex Correction Sergeant's shift on Monday. At minimum, the Flex Correction Sergeant will be informed that the shift will be A and B, B and C, or A and C. As an example, the Flex Correction Sergeant would be given the shift assignment for the week beginning August 8 at the end of the shift on August 1.

The Flex Sergeant shall be paid shift differentials applicable to the shifts worked.

The Flex Sergeant will schedule his/her vacation time on an annual basis as is the practice and shall submit time off requests for processing consistent with established practices. All other time off shall be submitted and approved pursuant to established procedures.

	Sunday	Monday	Tuesday	Wednesday	Thursday	<u>Friday</u>	Saturday
	OFF	Assignme	ents in a wo	eek will be lin	nited to two	shifts	OFF
VEEK			4	A and B Shifts	į		
WORK WEEK			B and C Shifts				
MO		A and C Shifts					

The Shcriff has the exclusive right to modify an employee's work shift to meet operational needs. This process shall not be utilized as a punitive or rewards system.

All other scheduling rules applicable to the other Correction Sergeant positions shall apply."

(c)

1. The staffing in the annual schedule for Correction Lieutenant shall be developed based on the coverage needs of the following shifts:

B Shift: 5:45 a.m. to 2:00 p.m.

C Shift: 1:45 p.m. to 10:00 p.m.

The work schedule is a 5-day schedule with two (2) fixed shifts (above) with each tour assignment having a Monday through Friday work tour comprising of 5 days on and 2 days off (weekend).

Sunday	Monday	Tuesday	Wednesday	Thursday	Friday	Saturday
OFF	ON	ON	ON	ON	ON	OFF

Employees bid annually by seniority for their tour assignment in the annual work schedule.

The Sheriff has the exclusive right to modify an employee's work shift to meet operational needs.

Section 3. There shall be no changes in an employee's workweek or tour of duty except in an emergency or in a specific case, with 7 calendar days notice. Employees are required to provide the Sheriff or the Undersheriff with at least 7 calendar days advance notice of their expected use of leave days.

Section 4. The Clinton County Sheriff's Department provides a twenty-four hour per day, seven days per week service. Therefore, employees shall not receive any special benefits in case of emergency closure of other County agencies.

ARTICLE 7 – RULES AND REGULATIONS FOR SHERIFF'S DEPARTMENT

The Union will be supplied a copy of the current rules and regulations for the Sheriff's Department. The Union may make suggestions for revisions. Within thirty (30) days, the Sheriff will issue final rules which may or may not be different from original rules. The Sheriff's decision is final.

ARTICLE 8 – OVERTIME

Section 1. Any hours authorized and worked over and above a workweek of forty (40) hours or eight (8) hours in a given day, an employee shall be paid at the rate of one and one-half times the employee's rate of pay.

- Section 2. The Sheriff, or his designee, will establish four lists of employees. One list will be titled, "Correction Officer Employees." A second list will be titled, "Correction Corporal Employees." A third list will be titled, "Correction Sergeant Employees". A fourth list will be titled, "Correction Lieutenant Employees". All lists will be set up in order of seniority.
 - (a) When the need for overtime in excess of four hours exists within each category, the Sheriff, or his designce, will refer to the established voluntary overtime sign up list to canvas for volunteers to work. During the interim of filling the overtime vacancy, a supervisor may ask for volunteers to remain on duty as a continuation of duty until relief arrives. If the continuation of duty results in less than four hours of overtime, this shall have no effect on the overtime list.
 - (b) In the event there is a need for overtime in any category and no one volunteers, assignments from the lists will be made in inverse order of seniority. The lists shall rotate when assignments are made pursuant to this section. The assigning supervisor will maintain a ledger of calls to insure that an employee was called in order to assess proper rotation of lists. The ledger will be retained for the Sheriff's periodic review. The ledger will record the employee's name, the date, and time called, and reason for refusal of overtime, if refused, and initialed by the caller.
 - Officers on a Regular Day Off (RDO) before or after a vacation scheduled as part of the annual shift and vacation bidding process of four or more consecutive work days shall be excused by the Sheriff and skipped in the rotation lists without penalty.
 - (c) Anyone who refuses overtime (after no one volunteers) without being excused by the Shcriff, or his designee, depending on the nature of the circumstances and refusal, may be subject to departmental discipline.
 - (d) Nothing herein shall be construed or interpreted to prevent the Sheriff and the Department from meeting overtime needs in the event the preceding provisions fail to produce sufficient and qualified personnel for overtime. In such event, and in cases of emergency, the Sheriff or his designee, shall assign overtime from anywhere on the lists as he deems necessary and in the best interest of the Department.
- Section 3. Any employee called to work other than the normally scheduled workday shall receive a minimum of three (3) hours call-back pay. If such hours result in over eight (8) hours worked in a given workday or forty (40) hours in a given workweek, such employee shall be entitled to overtime pay at a rate of time and one-half of their regular pay.
- Section 4. Time in travel which requires the County Administrator approval shall be compensated according to Fair Labor Standards Act and the current contract. Time in travel for training purposes in excess of the regular working day will be compensated at straight time.
- Section 5. All sick leave, personal leave and other paid leave time off shall be considered as time worked for the purpose of computing overtime.

C. Longevity

Effective January 1, 2022: The employer shall pay longevity increments of fourteen hundred (\$1,400) after an employee has completed ten (10) years of service and further agrees to pay additional increments of fourteen hundred (\$1,400) for each five (5) years of service thereafter. Any leave of absence without pay shall not be considered in computing longevity time. Longevity time will be computed from the date of continuous employment. Such Longevity shall be paid in the first payroll after ten (10) years of service in equal installments over the payroll year, based upon the hours in an employee's regular work week. This longevity amount shall not be included in overtime rates of pay, except as required by the FLSA.

ARTICLE 10 – SHIFT DIFFERENTIALS

A. Shift Differential

Tour: 2:45 PM to 11 PM An additional two dollars (\$2.00) per hour

Tour: 10:45 PM to 7 AM An additional one dollar (\$1.00) per hour

Employees working outside of their scheduled shift shall receive the appropriate shift differential for only the actual hours worked within the above shifts.

ARTICLE 11 - HOLIDAYS

Section 1. The following days shall be treated as legal holidays. Employees shall be credited one paid holiday as each date passes.

New Year's Day January 1st

Martin Luther King, Jr. Day 3rd Monday in January

Lincoln's Birthday February 12th

Washington's Birthday 3rd Monday in February

Memorial Day last Monday in May

Independence Day July 4th

Labor Day 1st Monday in September

Columbus Day 2nd Monday in October

Election Day

Veteran's Day November 11th

Section 6. The Employer shall not prevent an employee from working his/her normal shift and/or workweek in order to relieve themselves of the responsibility of paying such overtime.

Section 7. No employee may rearrange or otherwise alter their daily or weekly work schedule in order to create overtime without prior written approval of the Sheriff or the Undersheriff.

Section 8. Overtime shall be subject to the rules and regulations of the F.L.S.A. as they apply to public employees.

Section 9. Any violation of the proper and prescribed function of the "overtime procedure" by any employee may be subject to departmental discipline as ordered by the Sheriff or his designee.

ARTICLE 9 – WAGES, SALARIES AND INCREMENTS

Wages and salaries shall be as contained in the attached salary schedules which shall become effective as specified in each year of the agreement respectively:

A. Salary Increases:

Year 1: \$2,500 on base salary + 4% general increase on Correction Officer

Year 2: 3% general increase on Correction Officer

Year 3: 3% general increase on Correction Officer

Year 4: 3% general increase on Correction Officer

B. Promotions

The Sheriff recognizes the importance of quality leadership within the department. Therefore, for any member who is promoted or appointed to any of the below listed supervisory positions shall receive the corresponding pay increase. The percentage increases agreed to in Article 9 Section A of this Agreement shall then be applied to the salary established below, and shall be carried through in salary schedules attached hereto. There shall be no further increases under this section, in this Agreement or in successor agreements, unless such increases are negotiated between the parties:

Effective January 1, 2022:

- Promotional title increments for Corporal on top of Correction Officer rate shall remain without change.
- Promotional title increments for Sergeant shall increase from \$5,200 to \$7,200 on top of Correction Officer rate beginning January 1, 2022.
- Promotional title increments for Lieutenant shall increase from \$7,400 to \$10,000 on top of Correction Officer rate beginning January 1, 2022.

Thanksgiving Day 4th Thursday in November

Christmas Day December 25th

Section 2. A credited holiday can be scheduled as per procedure for any other leave day request. If an employee is unable to utilize their twelve (12) days in the calendar year they were earned, the unused days will be paid out at time and one-half. Time restrictions in Article 5 do not apply to this article

ARTICLE 12 – PERSONAL LEAVE

Section 1. Personal leave shall be defined as paid absence from employment for personal reasons and shall not be charged against any other type of leave credits. Employees need to request leave in advance.

Section 2. Each full time County employee will receive three personal days to be awarded as follows:

During the 1st year of employment, days to be awarded based on starting date:

January through April = *3 days

May through August = *2 days

September through December = *1 day

*to be credited on the actual starting date of the employee.

Each following year of employment, each full time County employee will be entitled to three personal days to be credited at the start of the first pay period of the payroll year.

Section 3. All personal time awarded in the payroll year must be used by the last day of the leave time year.

Section 4. Employees shall be allowed to use personal days for bereavement not provided for in Section 8 of Article 14.

Section 5. Discretionary with the Sheriff or his designee, employees may use personal leave in hourly units.

ARTICLE 13 – VACATION LEAVE

Section 1. All full time employees shall be granted annual vacation time, with pay, as follows:

a) Employees will accrue vacation time at the rate of two weeks (10 working days) per year during the first year of employment. .Employees having successfully completed their probationary periods may use it as they earn it.

- b) Any employee, after completing five (5) full years of service, shall be entitled to three weeks (15 working days), of vacation with pay.
- c) Any employee after completing ten (10) full years of service shall be entitled to four weeks (20 working days) of vacation with pay.

Section 2. For the calculation of vacation credits, the time recorded on the payroll at the full rate of pay shall be considered as time served by the employee.

Section 3. Earned vacation may be taken by the employee at a time convenient to such employee, with the approval of the Sheriff or Undersheriff. Seniority in title shall be the determining factor by the Sheriff, or his designee, in granting vacation requests subject to the needs of the department and the skills of the employee needed by the department.

Section 4. Vacation earned during an employment year, but not used, may be carried over from that year but must be used during the next succeeding year. In the event an employee is not granted vacation time off during the aforcmentioned succeeding year, he/she shall receive pay for each day of vacation so earned at their regular rate of pay. Such money shall be paid during the first pay period of the next fiscal year.

Section 5. If an employee or family member, as defined by Article 14, Section 8 of this Agreement, becomes ill while on vacation, such employee shall be allowed to use sick leave for the illness and have their vacation time adjusted, provided such employee notifies the Sheriff or his designee of the change and upon their return to work submits a doctor's certification to the Sheriff or Undersheriff.

Section 6. Should a death occur in the immediate family of an employee as defined by Article 14, Section 8 while such employee is on vacation, the employee shall be allowed to use his/her bereavement leave as stated in this agreement and have their vacation time adjusted provided such employee notifies the Sheriff, or his designee, in writing of the change.

Section 7. Upon termination of employment, all accumulated vacation leave as provided by this agreement shall be paid in a lump sum payment. Such payment shall be based upon the employee's rate of pay at the time of termination.

ARTICLE 14 – SICK LEAVE

Section 1. Each full time employee will earn twelve (12) sick days in their first year of employment and fifteen (15) days in each succeeding year of their employment.

Section 2. Each employee may accumulate sick leave up to a maximum of 185 days. After an employee has accumulated 185 days of sick leave, no additional days of sick leave shall be credited to that employee except to the extent of replacing sick days used.

Section 3. For the calculation of sick leave credits, the time recorded on the payroll at the full rate of pay shall be considered as time served by the employee.

Section 4. Earned sick leave may be taken by the employee as they earn it.

Section 5. No sick leave with full pay shall be granted beyond accrued earned credits or approved Sick Bank time.

Section 6. In order to charge sick leave, the employee must report such absence two hours prior to the start of their scheduled shift to the tour supervisor or the Jail Administrator. The failure to report on such day may be excused at the discretion of the Sheriff, or his designee, if such failure results from the nature of the illness.

Section 7. In order to qualify for sick leave, proof of disability must be provided by the employee, satisfactory to the Sheriff or his designee. Presentation of a Physician's Certificate in the prescribed form may be waived for absences up to five (5) working days. Such certificate is mandatory for absences over five (5) working days, and, in protracted disability, should be presented to the Sheriff or his designee and the Department of Personnel at the end of each six (6) weeks of continued absence. The Sheriff or his designee shall have the right at anytime to have an independent physical examination (or mental health examination) performed of any employee by a licensed health care provider and at the employer's expense.

Section 8. Sick leave of up to fifteen (15) days in any fiscal year may also be used for the purpose of family illness or bereavement leave. Family illness shall require the same medical proof as personal sick leave. Family sickness and bereavement leave shall be limited to mother – father; husband – wife; mother-in-law or father-in-law; son or daughter; sister or brother; grandparents; grandchildren; and step-family residing in the household.

Section 9. At the time any employee shall retire from Clinton County service, he/she shall receive a cash payment for unused but accumulated days of sick leave up to a maximum of 165 days. For employees hired prior to January 1, 2000, such payment shall be based upon the employee's rate of pay at the time of retirement. Effective January 1, 2022, payment of unused accumulated sick leave up to a maximum of 165 days at time of retirement for employees hired on or after January 1, 2000 shall be based on eighty percent (80%) of the employee's final or highest hourly rate of pay including longevity at time of retirement.

Section 10. At the discretion of the Sheriff or his designee and upon approval by resolution of the Clinton County Legislature, permanent employees may be granted additional sick leave with one-half pay for three months after three years of department service, after all available sick leave credits or other credits have been used. Leave, not exceeding twelve months without pay, may also be granted upon approval by a resolution of the Clinton County Legislature in the case of employees who have served continuously for at least one year in department service.

Section 11. Discretionary with Sheriff or his designee, employees may use sick leave in hourly units.

Section 12. Leave for Dental or Medical Reasons

Discretionary with the Sheriff or his designee, occasionally required medical or dental visits may be allowed to all employees without loss of pay. Each such absence in excess of two hours shall be charged to earned sick leave credits in additional hourly units.

ARTICLE 15 - SICK LEAVE BANK

POLICY:

It is the understanding and policy of Clinton County and C.S.E.A. to encourage every employee to recognize leave time as a negotiated benefit and to utilize such leave for the purpose for which it is intended. It is further understood that there may be circumstances in which an employee would require additional sick leave time to accommodate an illness/disability that prevents them from working. The Sick Leave Bank exists to try to meet those needs and will award time in accordance with the procedures listed below.

ENROLLMENT PROCEDURES:

- 1. An employee must have been employed with the County on a permanent basis for twelve (12) consecutive months prior to joining the Bank and must have a minimum balance of ten (10) sick days at open enrollment.
- 2. There will only be one open enrollment period a year for employees to join the Sick Leave Bank. The open enrollment for the Sick Leave Bank will coincide with open enrollment for health insurance and membership in the Sick Leave Bank will be effective the following January 1.
- 3. All donations of sick leave or vacation leave are on a voluntary basis. In order to participate in the Sick Leave Bank, an employee must donate a minimum of four (4) days one time only.
- 4. Sick leave donated will be deducted from the employee's maximum allowable retirement payout on a 1:1 formula (Example: four (4) sick days donated, four (4) sick days will be deducted from the maximum allowable retirement payout). Vacation days may be donated in lieu of or in combination with sick leave days, but will not affect retirement payout.
- 5. Donations must be made in full working day increments (7 hours, 7 1/2 hours or 8 hours).
- 6. Any employee who has donated leave credits cannot withdraw those credits under any circumstances.

APPLICATION PROCEDURES:

- 1. Employees must apply for Sick Leave Bank time before they go off the payroll. Once an employee goes into an unpaid status (off the payroll), the person cannot apply for Sick Leave Bank time until they return to work for ten (10) consecutive workdays.
- 2. All accrued leave credits, including sick, vacation and personal, must be depleted prior to using leave from the Bank.
- 3. An employee may submit additional requests for leave to the Bank before the previous leave credit has been exhausted, but time granted is not to exceed the levels as defined in the Administrative Procedures.

- 4. Each request shall be made on the prescribed form with a copy of the approved leave of absence form and the Certification of Physician or Practitioner.
- 5. All documents shall be submitted first to the Department Head for comment and submission to the Department of Personnel.
- 6. Approved sick leave will be applied only during a current or future payroll period. It shall not be applied retroactively if the payroll period is complete prior to the Committee's decision.
- 7. If leave qualified under the Family and Medical Leave Act, health insurance will be maintained under the same group health plan, under the same terms and conditions as when on the job for a maximum of twelve (12) weeks in accordance with the adopted Policy for Family and Medical Leave Act. For other leaves, if the employee's leave requires a change in payroll status (on or off the payroll), health insurance payments will be required in compliance with the established policy.

ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURES:

- 1. The Sick Leave Bank shall be administered by three (3) members of County Management designated by the County Administrator and three (3) representatives designated by the C.S.E.A. Correction Officer Unit President.
- 2. Each request for Sick Leave Bank time will be reviewed and a decision will be reached by a majority vote of the Sick Leave Bank Committee (SLB). To resolve a tie in the Committee, the parties will then ask one member from a mutually agreed upon list.
- 3. The Committee will determine the number of days to be granted per request in accordance with the procedures of this article.
- 4. The Committee's decision is final and is not subject to appeal or the grievance procedure.
- 5. Sick Leave Bank time will not exceed 150 days per employee life-time use and cannot be used for family illness or bereavement.
- 6. The amount of hours a person can use from the Sick Leave Bank time is determined by the amount of time the person has been a member of the Sick Leave Bank.
 - During the first year of membership, employees may be granted up to a maximum of thirty (30) days Sick Leave Bank time.
 - During the second year of membership, employees may be granted an additional thirty (30) days of Sick Leave Bank time, for a total of sixty (60) days.
 - During the third year of membership, employees may be granted an additional thirty (30) days of Sick Leave Bank time, for a total of ninety (90) days.
 - During the fourth year of membership, employees may be granted an additional thirty (30) days of Sick Leave Bank time, for a total of one hundred twenty (120) days.
 - After the fourth year of membership, employees may be granted an additional thirty (30) days of Sick Leave Bank time, for a total of no more than one hundred fifty (150) days life-time use.
- 7. An illness/disability of eight (8) weeks or less as listed on the Certification of Physician or Practitioner may receive no more than ten (10) days Sick Leave Bank time.

- 8. Enrollment in the Sick Leave Bank automatically allows the SLB Committee members to review the applying employee's leave time record without further authorization. The SLB Committee will also obtain a statement from the employee's Department Head as to the appropriateness of the employee's use of sick leave time while working in that department.
- 9. The Committee shall meet within ten (10) working days from the receipt of the request in the Department of Personnel.
- 10. The employee and the Department Head shall be notified in writing within five (5) working days of the Committee's determination.

MAINTENANCE OF BANK BALANCE

- 1. If the Bank falls to 1500 hours or less, it can be reopened for additional donations.
- 2. When a person leaves employment with the County (other than for retirement), any accrued sick leave time will automatically be deposited in the Sick Leave Bank.
- 3. When a person retires from employment, any sick leave time accrued over the amount of time that can be paid out to the employee, will automatically be deposited in the Sick Leave Bank.
- 4. Lost "use or lose" vacation time at the end of the year will automatically be deposited in the Sick Leave Bank.
- 5. Lost sick time due to the death of an employee will be deposited in the Sick Leave Bank.
- 6. Any vacation or sick time a person accrues while using Sick Leave Bank time, will be deposited in the Sick Leave Bank and not be credited to the person.

ARTICLE 16 - LEAVES OF ABSENCE

Section 1. Maternity/Paternity

Employees who are unable to work due to a medical disability relating to pregnancy shall be permitted to use leave credits. Such leave period shall commence on the date an employee is unable to perform her regular duties and shall terminate upon resumption of her ability to perform her regular duties as certified by the employee's physician.

An employee may request additional time prior to or after the maternity absence pursuant to Section 2 of this Article and shall be permitted to reduce such leave without pay by the use of any or all earned leave credits.

Section 2. Other Leaves

The Sheriff, or his designee, has the discretionary authority to approve absences for up to five (5) days without pay if all leave time is exhausted. Absences beyond five (5) days without pay must be approved by the County Legislature. Any such absence qualifying for Family Medical Leave (FMLA) must be approved by the County Legislature upon commencement of such leave whether it is with or without pay.

Leaves of absence without pay may be granted under the provisions of Civil Service Rule 19 to each full time employee under extenuating circumstances, but in no case shall any total continuous leave without pay exceed twelve (12) months.

Section 3. Jury and Court Attendance

On proof of the necessity of jury duty or attending court for other than personal matters, a leave of absence shall be granted with full pay. All monies received for meals, mileage and for lodging shall be retained by the employee. Excused jurors on each day of jury service shall immediately return to their employment.

Those employees who have one or more hours of available work time before reporting for jury duty or court attendance are to report to work first.

Section 4. Education Purposes

Educational leave may be granted to a member of the unit for job related education upon request of the employee and subject to the approval of the Sheriff and the Clinton County Legislature and upon such terms and conditions as may be established by the Clinton County Legislature. Leave for training seminars, programs and workshops of short duration (one week or less) directly related to the work of the unit member may be granted or assigned by the Sheriff.

ARTICLE 17 – WORKERS' COMPENSATION

An employee who is eligible for Workers' Compensation shall elect in writing whether he or she desires to use their accumulated sick leave or vacation leave with pay for the period of disability or whether they desire the weekly benefit check as provided under Workers' Compensation Law. Such statement shall be filed with the Department of Personnel. In the event the employee elects to take sick leave or vacation leave with pay, such employee shall turn over their weekly benefit check, if any, to the County. When such check is received by the County, the employee's sick leave and/or vacation leave shall be adjusted in accordance with the following formula:

Weekly Workers' Compensation Check Benefit = Number of sick and/or vacation leave days Employee's Daily Rate of Pay per week to be credited to the Employee Lump sum payments or settlements for injury or disability shall be retained by the employee. If an employee is out on Workers' Compensation, the County agrees to pay the employee's health insurance in the same proportion as stated in this agreement under Article 19.

The County will continue such payments for up to one (1) year as long as the employee is on Workers' Compensation leave and is still considered an employee of the County

ARTICLE 18 – PERSONAL LIABILITY/INJURY

Section 1. Personal Liability

All Clinton County employees required to have direct contact with the public in the normal course of fulfilling their job duties shall be indemnified by Clinton County for personal liability arising from acts performed or not performed by County employees during the course of fulfilling their employment duties.

The joint employer shall select and provide a competent attorney for and pay such attorney's fees and expenses necessarily incurred in the defense of an employee in any civil or criminal action or proceeding arising out of any action taken against such employee while in the discharge of his/her duties within the scope of their employment. The Employer shall not be subject to the provisions of this paragraph unless such employee shall, within ten (10) days of the time he/she is served with any summons, complaint, process, notice, demand or pleading deliver the original or copy of the same to the County Administrator.

Section 2. Personal Injury

The employer will reimburse employees for the cost of any clothing or other personal property not covered by insurance damaged or destroyed as a result of an assault suffered by an employee while the employee was acting in the discharge of his/her duties.

ARTICLE 19 - INSURANCE AND RETIREMENT

Section 1. Insurance

a. Effective January 1, 2002, the County will offer the New York State Health Insurance Program Empire Plan, Core Plus Medical and Psychiatric Enhancement, to eligible employees and retirees. The New York State Health Insurance Program Empire Plan will not be replaced or withdrawn during the life of the agreement without the consent of the Unit. The Employer also reserves the right to offer an alternative choice health benefit plan for active employees only.

Effective upon ratification of this agreement in 2019, the Employer also reserves the right to offer a third option which may be a High Deductible Plan with a "Bronze" benefit level or higher or other ACA compliant plan with all third option participants paying 12.5% of premium cost for the level of coverage selected.

b. Effective January 1, 2023, the Employer also reserves the right of offer a third option which may be a High Deductible Plan (HDP) with a "Bronze" benefit level or higher or other ACA compliant plan with all third option participant paying 12.5% of the monthly premium cost for the level of coverage selected with an annual employer-funded Health Reimbursement Account (HRA) in an amount equal to the first \$1,300 annual Plan Deductible for Single and first \$2,600 annual Plan Deductible for Family. Participants in the third HDP option shall receive the HRA benefit only and will not participate in the Section 125 Flexible Spending Account in paragraph "c" below.

A graduated active employee contribution rate for NYSHIP or the alternative choice plan (not the HDP) shall have an employee contribution based on years of service as follows:

Effective January 1, 2016:

Years Groups	Employee Contribution	County Contribution
0 to less than 10 years service	23.5%	76.5%
10 to less than 15 years service	te 18.5%	81.5%
15 years or more	13.5%	86.5%

- Years of service will be calculated using temporary, part-time and permanent employment on the same basis as longevity is currently computed.
- The contribution percentage changes become effective the start of the first pay period of the payroll year following the ten (10) or twenty (20) year longevity date.

The contribution percentages will apply to retirees and will be determined by their years of service at time of retirement.

The County will contribute a dollar amount hased on years of service to active employees who have elected County offered health insurance to be placed in a prc-tax unreimbursed medical expense or dependent day care account under the Section 125 Flexible Spending Account and paid for by the County as follows:

Year Groups	Per Person
0 to less than 10 years service	\$250
10 years of service or more	\$500

Effective January 1, 2014, the County agrees to implement necessary changes to its FSA plan to permit employees to roll over up to \$500 of their account balance on an annual basis in accordance with Internal Revenue Service rules.

Effective January 1, 2014, the County agrees to implement necessary changes to its FSA plan to permit employees to increase the maximum contribution for Medical Reimbursement spending to \$2,500.

The contribution will be pro-rated to the first of the month following date of service for new employees or the date that continuing employees receive health insurance through the County.

County dollar contribution changes become effective the start of the first pay period of the payroll year following the 10-year longevity date.

County dollar contributions will be paid into the accounts to be effective the first of the plan year.

The County will contribute \$1,000 annually to active employees who are eligible for, but do not elect to participate in, the County offered health insurance subject to NYSHIP restrictions.

Effective January 1, 2020:

If the total number of employees in the bargaining unit electing to waive health insurance reached twenty percent (20%) of more of the employees of record as of the last day of the leave year, each employee participating in the buyout will receive an additional \$1000 in the December payment.

The contribution will be pro-rated to the first of the month following date of service for new employees.

Employees must participate for the whole of the year to receive a buyout for waiving health insurance except that employees who retire will receive their buyout without reduction at the effective date of retirement.

County dollar contributions will be paid to active employees as a separate check in a lump sum in the first "off payroll" week in December.

b. Health Benefits in Retirement starting January 1, 2016:

Effective January 1, 2016, the Employer agrees to provide health benefits (NYSHIP Plan) into retirement for eligible County employees who:

- (1) complete a minimum of fifteen (15) years full-time Clinton County service, or its equivalent part-time Clinton County service, in a benefit-eligible position; and
- (2) are enrolled in County-provided health insurance, or are enrolled in NYSHIP as a dependent; and
- (3) are eligible to retire and receive a retirement allowance or be enrolled in NYSHIP and terminate employment within five (5) years of the date on which he or she is entitled to receive a retirement allowance from New York State and Local Employees Retirement System, provided the retiree meets NYSHIP conditions as a vestee, and continues coverage under NYSHIP as an enrollee or dependent of an enrollee while in a vested status with no lapse in NYSHIP coverage; and
- (4) meet other mandatory requirements of NYSHIP; and
- (5) in accordance with Clinton County Legislature Resolution No. 827-10/24/07.

Employees planning to retire should meet with a representative of the County Personnel Department prior to retirement to ensure necessary steps are taken to access health benefits in retirement.

c. Individual Coverage in Retirement

For employees who retire effective on or after January 1, 2016, all County employees will be provided an **individual** health insurance benefit in retirement with contribution amounts as follows:

Years Groups	Employee Contribution	County Contribution
0 to less than 10 years service	e* 23.5%	76.5%
10 to less than 15 years servi	ce* 18.5%	81.5%
15 years or more	13.5%	86.5%

- The contribution percentages will apply to retirees and will be determined by their years of service at the effective date of retirement.
- Years of service will be calculated using temporary, part-time and permanent employment on the same basis as longevity is currently computed.

d. Family Coverage in Retirement

For employees who retire effective on or after December 31, 2016, all County employees will be provided a **family** health insurance benefit in retirement with contribution amounts as follows:

Years Groups	Employee Contribution	County Contribution
0 to less than 10 years service	e* 35%	65%
10 to less than 15 years servi	ce* 35%	65%
15 to less than 20 years servi	ce 30%	70%
20 to less than 25 years servi	ce 20%	80%
25 or more years of service	15%	85%

^{*}Applies to retirees who have met County requirement for years of service in a benefiteligible position, but who have less than 15 years of continuous service as defined in Article 9, Longevity.

^{*}Applies to retirees who have met County requirement for years of service in a benefit-eligible position, but who have less than 15 years of continuous service as defined in Article 9, Longevity.

e. For all employees who retire effective on or after December 31, 2016, the County will provide an annual health benefit buyout in that it will pay 25% of the annual premium cost of the coverage waived each year to employees who retire and are eligible for, but do not elect to participate in, the County-offered health benefits in retirement. Employees who elect NO

coverage will be eligible for such annual buyout in this amount subject to NYSHIP restrictions. Also, employees who elect to reduce their benefit level of retiree health benefit to individual from family coverage shall receive 10% of the annual family premium cost subject to NYSHIP restrictions. Starting with the first of the month following effective date of retirement, County buyout payments will be prorated for new retirees. County buyout payments will be paid to retirees as a separate check in a lump sum in the first "off-payroll" week in December.

The following table illustrates calculations for the language above; it is for illustrative purposes only:

Coverage Opted Out	Annual Premium Cost	Buyout Amount
Individual	\$ 8,300	\$2,075
Family	\$18,000	\$4,500
Family to Individual	\$18,000	\$1,800

- 1. Effective January 1, 2013, at the time of retirement, employees eligible to receive a sick leave buyout under ARTICLE 14, Section 9, of this Agreement may designate some or all of the value of such sick leave buyout to the payment of health insurance contributions utilizing the same actuarial basis formula used by the New York State Health Insurance Plan (NYSHIP) for this option. An employee's election to apply unused sick leave accruals to offset future health benefit contribution [total dollar value divided by life expectancy = monthly credit. Life expectancy will be determined pursuant to the standard from NYSHIP for local government participating agencies]. Such amounts are irrevocable and applies the benefit for the lifetime of the retiree. The minimum amount of such election is five thousand dollars (\$5,000).
- 2. If an employee qualifies for a health insurance benefit in retirement as set out in this article and is subsequently disabled and qualifies for a disability retirement from the New York State Retirement System, such employee shall receive health insurance benefits in retirement at the same level as if the disabled employee had completed twenty-five (25) years of service.

Section 2. Retirement

Correction Officer Position – The County Legislature of the County of Clinton, does hereby elect to provide a twenty-five year and out, with no minimum age retirement plan as described in section 89-p and 603(l) of the Retirement and Social Security Law.

Section 3. Vision Benefit

Effective January 1, 2013, the Employer shall permit participation in a designated CSEA Employee Benefit Fund Vision Plan for all bargaining unit members and their dependents

(family coverage) and guests at the participant's expense through payroll deduction and on a pre-tax basis, as permissible under law, and as such plan is available through CSEA.

Bargaining unit members and guests may elect to continue participation in the Employee Benefit Fund's (EBF) Members Plus Vision Plan coverage into retirement at their own expense payable directly to CSEA's Employee Benefit Fund as is available without any involvement or cost to the County.

Section 4. Dental Benefit

Effective January 1, 2013, the Employer shall permit participation in a designated CSEA Employee Benefit Fund Dental Plan for all bargaining unit members and their dependents (family coverage) and guests at the participant's expense payable through payroll deduction and on a pre-tax basis, as permissible under law, and as such plan is available through CSEA.

Bargaining unit members and guests may elect to continue participation in the Employee Benefit Fund's (EBF) Members Plus Dental Plan coverage into retirement at their own expense payable directly to CSEA's Employee Benefit Fund as is available without any involvement or cost to the County.

ARTICLE 20 - ADDITIONAL BENEFIT PROGRAMS

Section 1. Deferred Compensation Program

Unit members may enroll in the Deferred Compensation Program agreed upon between the County and CSEA.

Section 2. Employees Assistance Program

Unit members may participate in the Employees Assistance Program provided by the County and agreed upon by CSEA. Effective July 1, 2022, or as soon thereafter as is practicable, the County and CSEA shall change the EAP provider and shall review such provider at each renewal period thereafter."

Section 3. Flexible Spending Account Program

Unit members may participate in a Flexible Spending Account Program as agreed upon by the County and CSEA.

ARTICLE 21 – MILEAGE ALLOWANCE

A mileage allowance equal to that of the published IRS rate will be allowed and paid for the use of a personal automobile on official County business during the duration of this contract. If such rate shall increase by more than two cents (\$.02) per mile in any given year, the amount paid shall not be increased by more than two cents (\$.02) in any given year. Increases in the IRS rate will be implemented sixty (60) days following publication. Reimbursement

will be made only to those employees who maintain a minimum liability insurance policy of \$50,000/\$100,000. Employees who seek reimbursement shall submit annually to the Sheriff or the Undersheriff proof of such coverage (Certificate of Insurance).

ARTICLE 22 – ISSUANCE OF CLOTHING AND/OR UNIFORMS TO COUNTY EMPLOYEES

A. All employees of the Sheriff's Department who are required to wear a uniform shall receive an initial issue of:

- 3 (ea) Class "B" S.S. Shirts
- 3 (ea) Class "B" L.S. Shirts
- 3 (pr) Class "B" Trousers
- 1 (ea) Winter Cap
- 1 (ea) Tie
- 1 (ea) Convertible Jacket
- 1 (pr) Shoes or Boots
- 1 (ea) Badge
- 1 (ea) Name Tag
- 1 (ea) Belt
- 1 (ea) I.D. Wallet
- 1 (ea) I.D. Card
- 1 (ea) Handcuff Key
- 1 (ea) Key Holder
- 0 (ea) Department Weapon
- 1 (ea) Gun Belt
- 1 (ea) Handcuff Case
- 1 (ea) Holster clip
- 1 (ea) Cartridge Case
- 3 (ea) Keepers

1 Gray baseball cap

1 (pr) cut resistant (black) gloves

Thereafter, the employee shall replace the above-mentioned articles of clothing by turning in worn out or damaged clothing to the Quartermaster. The Quartermaster shall then issue replacement clothing to the employee. The full cost of providing uniforms shall be borne by the employer. All uniformed employees of the department shall be issued one pair of shoes or boots to complement the employee's uniform. Replacement to be not more than once per year.

B. All uniformed members of the unit shall receive a \$1,200 uniform maintenance allowance each year paid in two installments. The uniform maintenance allowance will be paid as follows:

July 1 –\$600 and December 1 –\$600 of each contract year. To be used for cleaning. It is understood and agreed that there shall be no pro-rating of these amounts excepting for new hires and retirees. Employees absent with leave, paid or unpaid, shall be eligible for such payments. Such payments shall be treated as all other income.

The Sheriff, or his designee, shall have the right to inspect such uniforms to see that they are properly cleaned and maintained. Any employee who is given a warning on the cleanliness or maintenance of his/her uniform who does not, within a reasonable time, correct the problem may be subject to Departmental discipline.

- C. Management will supply equipment listed below on a Quartermaster System. All equipment will be the property of the Sheriff in Clinton County. The Sheriff reserves the right to set standards and specifications on each item:
- 1. Belt, holster, keepers, cuff case, cartridge holder, key holder.
- 2. Sidearm Members shall only carry department issued firearms.
- 3. Bullets One hundred fifty (150) rounds once a year for the purpose of qualifying.
- 4. One pair of handcuffs.
- 5. Other equipment required by the Sheriff.

ARTICLE 23 – EDUCATIONAL TUITION ASSISTANCE

A. Employees shall be permitted to take job-related courses with full reimbursement by the employer for tuition and mandatory fees upon obtaining the prior written approval by the Sheriff and the County Administrator and upon proof of satisfactory completion of said course with a "C" or better.

The Employer will reimburse employees the cost of the examination for licensure or certification beyond the minimum qualifications for employment, upon request of the Shcriff

and approval of the County Administrator. The Employer will also reimburse employees for the renewal of such licensure or certification upon request of the Sheriff and approval of County Administrator.

Any employee who has been provided the benefit of this clause who then voluntarily leaves county service after less than one year of use of the benefit, shall return one-half (1/2) of the reimbursement to the County. If the employee voluntarily leaves county service after less than six (6) months of the use of the benefit, the employee shall return three fourths (3/4) of the reimbursement to the County. In the case of tuition, said reimbursement shall be provided to the county for the last school year in which the employee received tuition reimbursement.

Any employee who produces certification that they have obtained any of the following levels of advanced education after the start of their employment shall receive a one-time stipend as follows:

AAS Degree	\$250.00
Bachelors Degree	\$350.00
Masters Degree	\$500.00

B. Special Compensation

An employee who is certified as proficient in Spanish shall be paid the sum of \$500 in addition to the employee's regular salary, such designations may be limited by the Sheriff to not more than five (5) persons at any one time.

ARTICLE 24 – MANDATED MEETINGS

An employee who is called in on his/her day off for a mandated meeting or medical testing or who has scheduled overtime (e.g. court appearance) will be paid at a minimum of two (2) hours pay.

ARTICLE 25 – RECIPROCAL RIGHTS/LABOR MANAGEMENT

Reciprocal Rights

The Sheriff recognizes the right of the employees to designate representatives of CSEA to appear on their behalf to discuss salaries, working conditions, grievances and disputes as to the terms and conditions of this contract and to visit employees during working hours. Such employees' representatives shall also be permitted to appear at public hearings before the Clinton County Legislature upon the request of the employees.

Section 1.

The Sheriff shall so administer its obligations under this contract in a manner which will be fair and impartial to all employees and shall not discriminate against any employee as defined by the County Discrimination Policy.

Section 2.

CSEA shall have the right to post notices and other communications on bulletin boards maintained on the premises and facilities of the employer, subject to the approval of the sheriff or his designee. The officers and agents of CSEA have the right to visit appropriate Sheriff Department's facilities for the purpose of resolving grievances and administering the terms and conditions of this contract.

Section 3.

Employees who are designated or elected for the purpose of resolving grievances or assisting in the administration of this contract, including negotiations for a successor agreement, shall be permitted a reasonable amount of time free from their regular duties to fulfill these obligations which have as their purpose the maintenance of harmonious and cooperative relations between the Employer and CSEA. Such time not to exceed a total of fifty (50) hours cumulative per fiscal year. The Sheriff shall provide a posting of such time by employee, date and time posted to the Unit President on a quarterly basis.

Section 4.

Employees officially elected as representatives of CSEA may be allowed up to four (4) days cumulative approved time off without charge to accruals for the purpose of attending State and regional CSEA meetings and conferences. It is agreed that use of such leave will be limited to one person at a time unless specifically approved by the Sheriff or his designee.

Labor Management

The employer and CSEA shall establish a joint Labor/Management Committee for the purpose of providing communication, discussion and resolution of problems arising out of the terms and conditions of employment stated or unstated in the agreement. Either party may request a meeting at a mutually convenient time and date. Unless mutually cancelled, the meeting will take place within two (2) weeks of the request.

ARTICLE 26 – DISPUTES AND GRIEVANCES

PURPOSE

It is the policy of the Employer and the members of the C.S.E.A. that all grievances be resolved informally or at the earliest possible stage of the grievance procedure. Both parties recognize that the procedure must be available without fear of discrimination because of its use. Informal settlements at any stage shall bind the immediate parties to the settlement but shall not be precedents in a later grievance proceeding.

DEFINITION

- A. A "grievance" is a dispute concerning the interpretation, application or claimed violation of a specific term or provision of this agreement, written rules, regulations or administrative work order which relates to or involves the employee or employees.
- B. An "aggrieved party" is the employee who is directly impacted by the provisions of this agreement.
- C. An "employee" is any person in the unit covered by this agreement.

SUBMISSION OF A GRIEVANCE

- A. Before submission of a written grievance, the aggrieved party must attempt to resolve it informally and in so doing shall give notice that a "grievance" is being raised.
- B. Each written grievance shall be submitted on a form approved by the Employer and the Unit and shall identify the aggrieved party, the provision of this agreement, rule, regulation or administrative work order involved in the grievance, the time when and the place where the alleged events or conditions constituting the grievance existed and, if known, the identity of the person responsible for causing such events or conditions and a general statement of the grievance and the redress sought by the aggrieved party.
- C. A grievance shall be deemed waived unless it is submitted in writing within fifteen (15) days after the aggrieved party knew or should have known of the events or conditions on which it is based.
- D. The aggrieved party may be represented at any formal level of the procedure by a representative of his choice.

GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

A. Sheriff

The Sheriff, or his designee, shall respond in writing within ten (10) workdays after the receipt of each formal written grievance. If an aggrieved party is not satisfied with the response or if no response is received within the specified time limit after the submission of the written grievance and if the CSEA believes that the grievance is meritorious, the CSEA may refer the matter to the County Legislature within ten (10) workdays of the receipt of the decision of the Sheriff or his designee.

B. County Legislature

Within three weeks of an appeal from the Sheriff's decision, the Clinton County Legislature, or a subcommittee thereof, shall hear the grievance. The Legislature, or subcommittee thereof, will issue its written decision on the matter within ten workdays after the hearing.

C. Arbitration

Within two calendar weeks after receiving such unsatisfactory response, or if no response is received within the time limit, the CSEA may refer the grievance to arbitration by asking the American Arbitration Association to submit a list of proposed arbitrators for selection by the parties. The arbitrator's decision will be in writing and will set forth his/her findings, reasoning and conclusions on the issues submitted. The arbitrator will be without power or authority to make any decisions which require the commission of an act prohibited by law or which violates the terms of this agreement. The decision of the arbitrator shall be binding. The arbitrator shall have no power to alter, add to or detract from the provisions of the agreement. The cost of the arbitration shall be shared equally by the parties.

The decision by CSEA to submit an issue to binding arbitration shall constitute a waiver of the use of any other forum which might be available to litigate the alleged grievance.

ARTICLE 27 - EMPLOYEE EVALUATION

Each permanently appointed member of the bargaining unit who has completed his/her probationary period will be evaluated by his/her immediate supervisor or department head one time each year. Each member of the bargaining unit who has not completed his/her probationary period will be evaluated by his/her immediate supervisor or department head at least one time each month of the probationary period. The evaluation forms used will be agreed upon at the Sheriff Department's Labor/Management Committee.

Each employee who is evaluated will receive a copy of the completed evaluation within ten (10) days. An evaluation conference will be conducted within five (5) days of the receipt of the completed form unless other arrangements are made. The employee will be asked to sign the evaluation at the completion of the conference to indicate that the employee has seen the evaluation and discussed it with the evaluator. Such signature does not imply agreement by the employee with the contents of the evaluation. The employee is entitled to append any comments he/she thinks necessary to the evaluation and such appendage will be placed in the employee's file along with the completed evaluation form. All evaluation documents and appendages will be dated and signed before placement in the employee's file. The department head, the employee, and the Personnel Department will receive copies.

ARTICLE 28 – DISCIPLINE AND DISCHARGE ACTION

A. Effective January 1, 2008 through December 31, 2008: Members of the unit who are non-probationary employees who would be entitled to Section 75 rights under the terms of the legislation extending Civil Service status to certain employees of the Sheriff's Department will be provided such rights in the event of Discipline and Discharge matters that are covered and provided for under Section 75 of the Civil Service Law and applicable decisional Law governing Section 75 and Section 76.

B. Effective January 1, 2009:

(1) Should the County bring disciplinary or dismissal charges against an employee pursuant to Paragraph A above subsequent to January 1, 2009; and

- (2) Should there be a Section 75 proceeding based on a situation that occurs subsequent to January 1, 2009; and
- (3) Should a hearing officer issue recommendations; and
- (4) Should the Sheriff impose a harsher penalty than the penalty recommended by the Hearing Officer, then the following shall occur:
 - 1. The employee may elect to appeal such decision under the provisions of the Civil Service Law, or the employee, through the union, may elect a de novo hearing at a grievance arbitration.

David Favro Sheriff Clinton County

SUBJECT: BACKGROUND AND INTENT OF ARTICLE 6, SECTION 2

Dear Sheriff Favro:

This letter is intended to be viewed consistent with the conclusions of our current negotiations regarding the proposed bargaining agreement (January 1, 2003 – December 31, 2007).

The 2nd sentence of Section 2 reads... "Seniority in title will be the factor considered by the Sheriff or his designee in scheduling tour assignments subject to the needs of the department and the skills of the employees needed by the department."

It is fully understood by CSEA that seniority is not the "solc" determining factor in scheduling tour assignments.

Example 1: FEMALE COVERAGE. The Jail is required to have female correctional officers on duty, on all 3 shifts however female correctional officers are in the minority. In the event a female correctional officer does not have adequate seniority to obtain a specific shift, resulting in such shift left potentially without female coverage. It is expected that the operating needs of the department shall prevail resulting in your declaring a specific bid on the needed shift a "female only bid". Such action would only take place after the other bids on the shift have been honored. The resulting position is than declared female only bid.

Example 2: QUALIFIED/EXPERIENCED STAFF. In this example we use the midnight shift at the jail. In a situation in which the Department determines that all bidding employees lack the appropriate job knowledge and skills required to insure the proper coverage, (i.e. midnight shift), the Department reserves the right to meet it's [sic] operating needs by assigning the least senior afternoon shift officer (assuming this officer meets the concern) to the midnight shift and the least senior midnight shift to the afternoon shift.

Sheriff Favro May 22, 2003 Page 2 of 2

Although it is impossible to try to cover all of the possible situations that might arise over the future years, it is understood that seniority is the determining factor for bidding however, it is not the sole determining factor and that the valid operating needs of the Department may cause an interruption of the application of seniority during such bidding procedures.

Again, this letter is intended to simply display the understanding between the parties related to this topic.

Respectfully,

/s/ Jon Premo

Jon Premo Labor Relations Specialist

APPENDIX A

GENERAL MUNICIPAL LAW §207-c PROVISIONS AND PROCEDURES

Intent

- (a) In order to insure that determinations arising by virtue of the administration of the provisions of §207-c of the General Municipal Law ("GML §207-c") satisfy the interests of both Correction Officers and Clinton County and the Sheriff of Clinton County, the following procedures shall be utilized to make determinations in regard to benefits authorized by GML §207-c. GML §207-c provides eligible law enforcement personnel with certain benefits, including the payment of regular salary or wages and the provision of medical care and treatment, when they suffer from disabling injuries or illnesses which resulted from the performance of the employee's duties. The payment of regular salary or wages does not normally include payment for uniform allowance, sick leave accruals, vacation accruals, holiday accruals or personal leave. It is not the intent of these provisions to provide compensation beyond that which is required by statute though employees shall be entitled to such additional benefits as is the practice at the Clinton County Sheriff's Department pursuant to the terms of the current Collective Bargaining Agreement.
- (b) The parties hereto specifically recognize that these provisions are not intended to, nor does it, address or concern any rights or benefits available under Workers' Compensation Law. The parties recognize and acknowledge that any benefit accruing under Workers' Compensation Law is separate and distinct from benefits accruing pursuant to GML §207-c. In no event shall employee receive eumulative benefits under Workers' Compensation Law and GML §207-c which exceed allowable benefits available under GML §207-c. The employers shall be permitted to assume or offset the payment of Workers' Compensation wage compensation so that the employee shall not, by virtue of such payments, receive greater wage compensation than entitled by GML §207-c.
- (c) This procedure is intended to be a supplement to administer the express language of GML §207-c and is not intended to reduce any benefits pursuant to GML §207-c, including any benefits afforded by the statute subsequent to the enactment of these provisions.
- (d) The terms "employee" or "Correction Officer" as used herein, shall include all uniformed and non-uniformed members of the Civil Service Employees Association, Inc., Local 1000, AFSCME, AFL-CIO, Local 884, Clinton County Sheriff's Department Unit #6450-01, regardless of rank or assignment.
- (e) The term "Employers" as used herein, shall refer to both the County of Clinton and the Clinton County Sheriff.

Designation of Administrator

(a) The Director of Personnel or his/her designee shall have the exclusive authority to make initial benefit determinations on behalf of Clinton County pursuant to GML §207-c.

Notice of Illness/Injury

- A Correction Officer who claims a right to benefits under §207-c of the General (a) Municipal Law, either because of a new illness or injury or the recurrence of a prior illness or injury resulting from the performance of the Correction Officer's duties, shall make application for the same in the form of a "Clinton County Sheriff Department General Municipal Law §207-c Application" either personally or through his/her representative. Application must be made to the Sheriff or his/her designee within seventy-two (72) hours of the employee's discovery that an illness or injury has occurred. Application must be made on the form which is made a part of this procedure. Such application shall also include the following documents: (1) "Limited Medical Authorization," and (2) "New York State Retirement System Notice of Illness/Injury." The employee should retain copies of each of document filed for his or her own records. The employee shall report all new illnesses/injuries or recurrences of illnesses/injuries even if (s)he suffers no lost work time and/or requires no medical treatment as a result thereof. The employee shall have the continuing right to supplement or amend his/her notice and application with any information obtained subsequent to the filing of such notice and application. The County may, in its discretion, excuse the failure to file the application within seventy-two (72) hours upon a showing of good cause. Any dispute arising over an alleged failure of the employee to file such notice and application within the time limits set forth herein shall be subject to the "Dispute Resolution Procedure" of these provisions, infra.
- (b) The employee shall provide authorization in the form of a medical release per the attached "Limited Medical Authorization" for the Employers to obtain copies of his/her medical records for treatment from his/her treating physician or other health care provider relating to the injury or illness giving rise to the claim. The authorization shall be limited to the injury or illness giving rise to the claim for GML §207-c benefits, and it shall reference the date of the occurrence of the illness or injury. The Employers will provide the employee, without cost, a copy of the records and reports produced by any physicians or other experts who examine the employee on behalf of the County or Sheriff.

(c) Confidentiality

Medical authorizations and/or medical records provided by the employee or the employee's treating and/or Employers' examining physician shall be used solely by the Employers to carry out their rights and obligations under GML §207-c, administering the contractual §207-c procedures, or where release is authorized or required by law. Such authorizations and/or medical records shall be kept and maintained strictly confidential and shall not be disclosed to or discussed with any

persons other than the Administrator, Sheriff and other persons directly involved in, and responsible for, making or assisting in the making and/or litigating determinations of eligibility for GML §207-c benefits. Toward that end, such records and/or documentation shall be placed in a sealed envelope, delivered to the Sheriff or Clinton County Personnel Department and maintained in a medical file which is separate and distinct from the employee's personnel file. If necessary in order to make a determination as to eligibility for §207-c benefits or return to transitional or full duty, the Employers may examine the medical records and/or documentation received; however, such inspection shall be conducted in private and outside the presence of other Departmental personnel and third parties. After the Employers' examination of the records and/or documentation is completed, the records and/or documentation shall be returned to the file and maintained in a secure manner. If production/disclosure of these medical records to others is required or authorized by law or legal process, the Employers will provide prior written notification to the employee listing the records to be released and to whom the records are to be released. Access without the employee's consent by any other individuals will be considered a breach of the Employers' contractual obligation to keep such records confidential. Any employee for whom such a §207-c file is maintained shall have access to his/her file upon his/her written request. Access to the same shall not be unreasonably denied.

Status Pending Determination of Eligibility for Benefits

In the event an employee asserts an inability to perform duties while his/her application for GML §207-c benefits is pending, the employee shall have the option to use all available leave credits to remain on payroll consistent with the Collective Bargaining Agreement until such time as a determination is rendered. If the employee has exhausted all of his/her available accrued leave, the County may, in its sole discretion, authorize payment of employee's benefits throughout the period in which the application is being processed, if it appears probable that the employee will be eligible for such benefits. In the event that an employee is found eligible for GML §207-c benefits, all accrued leave credit used pending the County's determination will be restored for the period of time that the employee is determined to be eligible for GML §207-c benefits.

Benefit Determinations

(a) The Administrator or his/her designee shall have the exclusive authority to initially determine the employee's eligibility for benefits under GML 207-c. The Administrator or his/her designee will review the relevant facts pertaining to the application and shall have full authority and power to (1) employ experts and specialists; (2) require the attendance of the employee who may be accompanied by a union representative or attorney and all other witnesses for testimony at any time upon reasonable notice; (3) require the production of all documents and records pertaining to such injury and pertaining the employee's medical history as limited to information and records

relevant to the Administrator's evaluation of the injury; and (4) take all other actions necessary or advisable to determine the employee's eligibility. The Administrator or his/her designee shall render an initial determination as to eligibility for GML §207-c benefits within twenty-two (22) calendar days of the Administrator's receipt of the application for 207-c benefits. In the event that the Administrator is not able to make the initial determination within twenty-two (22) calendar days, the Administrator or his/her designee shall notify the employee of the information needed to make an initial determination, and the expected decision date. In such a case, the employee shall be placed on interim GML § 207-c and receive wages and medical benefits until such time as the employer makes an initial determination of benefits.

- (b) Where the determination calls for a medical opinion, the Employers shall not deny the application without obtaining the opinion of a licensed medical doctor. The Employers may send the employee to a physician of its choice for examination at the Employers' expense.
- (c) The determination of the Employers will be made in writing to the employee, setting forth the basis for the determination. In the event that the application is denied, the Administrator will simultaneously provide the employee, without cost, a copy of all medical information produced or acquired by it, in connection with the application and determination for §207-c benefits. The Employers will continue to provide the employee with additional medical information subsequently produced.

Review

- (a) The Administrator or his/her designee shall make periodic reviews in all cases of employees receiving GML §207-c disability benefits for the purpose of determining whether the employee shall continue to be entitled to disability benefits, and to determine whether the employee's condition has changed sufficiently to enable the employee to return to normal duty or render him or her available for transitional duty.
- (b) The Administrator or his/her designce may order the employee to submit to one or more periodic medical examinations as part of the County's ongoing review process. The employee shall also be required to fully cooperate with any health care professional and/or case management professional employed or assigned by the County.
- (c) An individual who is receiving benefits under GML §207-c shall notify the Administrator of any determination which enables him/her to return to normal duty with or without restrictions within two (2) calendar days of his/her health care provider providing such determination in writing.

Special Assignment

(a) Upon forty-eight (48) hours' actual notice, the Sheriff, Administrator or his/her designee may assign an employee to report to a special assignment, so long as such

duties are consistent with his/her physical or mental condition and job description. The Administrator or his/her designee shall provide the employee and his/her health care provider with a detailed description of the duties to be performed in the special assignment, including any that will be observed. The Administrator or his/her designee may cause a medical examination of the employee to be made at the expense of the County for the purpose of determining whether an employee can perform such duties and, if so, what necessary medical restrictions must be observed. The employee, or his/her representative, shall have the right and a reasonable opportunity to submit documents, testimony or other evidence to the Administrator relevant to the employee's ability to perform the special assignment. In the event that an employee disputes his/her ability to perform any proposed special assignment, he/she may request a hearing under the "Dispute Resolution Procedure."

(b) If an employee receiving GML §207-c benefits refuses or otherwise fails to report for a special assignment, contrary to the Sheriff's or Administrator's directive, payment of the employee's regular salary or wages pursuant to GML §207-c shall be discontinued as of the date specified in the order requiring the individual to return to work. If the employee's refusal to report to work is based upon employee's submission of medical documentation that employee is unable to perform the duties of the special assignment, within seven (7) calendar days of being directed to report, GML §207-c benefits shall be restored pending a hearing and determination under the "Dispute Resolution Procedure."

Effect of Other Disability Determination

(a) A determination made by an officer, agency or court regarding an entitlement to any other statutory disability benefit or regarding the existence of a disability or its extent may be considered, but shall not be controlling upon the County as to eligibility for GML §207-c benefits.

Return to Regular Duties

If an employee is ordered to report for regular duty based upon medical documentation and said employee fails to report, the County shall notify the employee of the termination of his/her GML §207-c benefits. Any such order must be provided with forty-eight (48) hours' actual notice from the date of delivery to the employee. The County shall provide the employee with the written certification of the date of termination of the benefits and a copy of medical documentation certifying their fitness for duty. The County shall also provide to the employee any reports, written documentation, notes or other communications received by the physician, appointed by the County for the purposes of examining the employee, concerning said employee. Any investigative material or intelligence gathered by the Administrator or his/her designee shall be provided to the employee or union representative or union counsel as

- required by law. The County shall notify the employee no less than forty-eight (48) actual hours prior to the date of the termination of the benefits.
- (b) The County shall also notify the Union, and if the employee is represented by counsel, his/her counsel, of such determination prior to the time in which the employee is to return to work. If the employee disagrees with the termination of the GML §207-c benefits, he/she may appeal pursuant to the "Dispute Resolution Procedure." If the basis for the appeal is that the employee disagrees with the County's medical determination, the employee must attach medical documentation supporting the employee's claim of continued disability within seven (7) days of being directed to return to duty. Upon presentation of such medical documentation, GML § 207-c benefits shall be restored and shall continue pending a hearing and determination under the "Dispute Resolution Procedure."

Medical Benefits

(a) Consistent with its obligations under the statute, the Employers shall not unreasonably withhold or deny approval for medical treatment, medications, surgeries, medical equipment, therapy, or other medical care necessitated by illness or injuries under GML §207-c. The Employers shall make every effort to ensure that providers of medical services and supplies are timely compensated for the same. Any dispute arising over an alleged failure of the Employers to provide, authorize, or compensate for medical services and supplies in a timely manner shall be subject to the "Dispute Resolution Procedure" of these provisions, *infra*.

Termination of Benefits

- (a) Salary or wages provided by §207-c of the General Municipal Law shall terminate upon the employee being retired pursuant to a service retirement, an accidental disability retirement, or a performance of duty disability retirement, as set forth in the Retirement and Social Security Law, upon the effective date of the retirement.
- (b) If, for any lawful reason, the Administrator or his/her designee shall determine the recipient is no longer or was never eligible for GML §207-c benefits, the Administrator or his/her designee shall inform the employee that it is seeking to terminate benefits. The employee shall be entitled to a hearing and determination pursuant to the "Dispute Resolution Procedure." Pending the hearing and determination the employee shall continue to receive GML §207-c benefits. Either party may request initial relief during the Dispute Resolution Procedure.
- (b) Any other attempt to terminate benefits or claim of waiver of benefits will be subject to review pursuant to the "Dispute Resolution Procedure" of these provisions prior to termination of benefits.

Dispute Resolution Procedure

- (a) In the event that the Employers deny an application for §207-c henefits, seek to discontinue §207-c benefits for any reason, seek to deny medical treatment, medications or devices, or there is a dispute about whether the employee is capable of performing a specific transitional duty assignment, the employee shall, within seven (7) days of receipt of the County's decision, file a written demand to appeal with supporting medical documentation as necessary. This appeal shall be filed in the Clinton County Personnel Department. The employee shall have the right to be represented by counsel or any other duly authorized representative of his/her choice.
- (b) The County and the Union shall establish a Closed Arbitration Panel (CAP) program agreement with the American Arbitration Association as attached hereto and incorporated herein to administer the Dispute Resolution Procedure within these provisions. The agreement shall not be altered without the approval of both the County and Union.

The costs of the CAP Program shall be equally shared by the County and the Union, provided that the Union is representing the employee. If the Union is not representing the employee, the cost of the hearing officer shall be equally shared by the County and the employee, personally. All other costs related to the Dispute Resolution Procedure shall be borne by the party incurring said costs.

- (c) The hearing officer shall have the authority to conduct hearings arising under this GML §207-c procedure to grant interim relief and to consider and decide all allegations and defenses made with regard to a GML §207-c claim. At the hearing, both sides shall have the right and opportunity to present witnesses and documentary evidence.
- (d) The hearing officer shall issue an expedited written decision within fifteen (15) calendar days at the completion of the hearing which may include submission of post-hearing briefs. Employees who were determined to be eligible for GML §207-c benefits as specified by the hearing officer pursuant to this procedure shall be reimbursed retroactively to the date upon which the employee's disability commenced. GML §207-c benefits shall continue so long as the employee remains eligible pursuant to GML §207-c. Any paid leave charged pursuant to this section pending determination will be restored to the employee.
- (e) The decision and award of the hearing officer shall be final and binding and subject to review only as provided in Article 75 of the Civil Practice Law and Rules.
- (f) Any transcript or medical testimony will be paid for by the party requesting such transcript or calling such medical witness. The parties will provide for exchange of all necessary and relevant medical information not less than 7 calendar days prior to hearing.

(g) This Dispute Resolution Procedure shall be invoked in the event that an Employee alleges that the Employers have violated any provision of these provisions.

Disability Retirement

Consistent with §207-c, the Employers may file an application on the employee's behalf for retirement only under Sections 63, 63-b or 607-c of the New York State Retirement and Social Security Law. The Employers will notify the employee that such an application is being made. The employee shall receive copies of any documents forwarded to the Retirement System."

	Sheriff's Department - Corrections Unit - 2022								
	TITLE	< 1 Year	1 < 5	5 < 9	9 < 14	14 < 18	18 < 21	21+	
			Со	rrection	s Unit				
		1	2	3	4	5	6	7	
1	CORRECTION OFFICER	41,700	46,488	52,471	56,460	58,959	61,448	64,111	
	Hourly Rate (80 hrs)	20.0480	22 3500	25 2265	27 1440	28,3455	29 5425	30 8225	
2	CORRECTION CORPORAL +\$3k (one-time inc over 2022 CO)	44,700 21 4903	49,488 23 7923	55,471 26 6688	59,460 28 5863	61,959 29.7878	64,448	67,111 32 2648	
3	CORRECTION SERGEANT +\$7200 (one-time inc	48,900 23 5095	53,688 25,8115	59,671	63,660	66,159	68,648	71,311	
4	CORRECTIONS LIEUTENANT +\$10,000 (one-time incover 2022 CO)	51,700 24 8557	56,488 27.1577	62,471	66,460	68,959	71,448	74,111	

	Sheriff's Department - Corrections Unit - 2023								
	TITLE	< 1 Year	1 < 5	5 < 9	9 < 14	14 < 18	18 < 21	21+	
			Cor	rections	Unit				
		1	2	3	4	5	6	7	
1	CORRECTION OFFICER	42,951	47,883	54,045	58,154	60,728	63,333	66,034	
2	CORRECTION CORPORAL +\$38 (One-time inc over	20.6495 45,951 22.0918	23 0205 50,883 24 4628	25 9832 57,045 27 4255	27 9586 61,154 29 4009	29 1960 63,728 30 6384	66,333 31,8907	31.7473 69,034	
3	CORRECTION SERGEANT +\$7200 (one-time inc over 2023 CO)	50,151 24 1111	55,083 26 4820	61,245 29 4448	65,354	67,928 32 6576	70,533	73,234 35 2088	
ļ	CORRECTIONS LIEUTENANT +\$10,000 (one-time incover 2023 CO)	52,951 25,4572	57,883 27,8282	64,045	68,154 32.7663	70,728	73,333 35.2561	76,034	

	Sheriff's Department - Corrections Unit - 2024								
	TITLE	< 1 Year	1 < 5	5 < 9	9 < 14	14 < 18	18 < 21	21+	
			Cor	rections	Unit				
	_	_ 1_	2	3_	4	_5	6	7_	
1	CORRECTION OFFICER	44,240	49,319	55,666	59,899	62,550	65,233	68,015	
2	CORRECTION CORPORAL +\$3k (one-time inc over 2024 CO)	21 2690 47,240 22 7113	23 7113 52,319 25 1536	58,666 28 2050	62,899 30 2397	30 0720 65,550 31 5143	68,233 32 8043	32 6995 71,015 34 1418	
3	CORRECTION SERGEANT +\$7200 (one-time inc over 2024 CO)	51,440 24 7305	56,519 27 1728	62,866	67,099 32.2590	69,750 33 5336	72,433	75,215	
4	CORRECTIONS LIEUTENANT +\$10,000 (one-time incover 2024 CO)	54,240 26 0767	59,319 28,5190	65,666	69,899	72,550	75,233	78,015	

	Sheriff's Department - Corrections Unit - 2025								
	TITLE	< 1 Year	1 < 5	5 < 9	9 < 14	14 < 18	18 < 21	21+	
			Со	rrections	Unit				
		1	2_	3	4	_5	6	7	
ı	CORRECTION OFFICER	45,567	50,799	57,336	61,696	64,427	67,190	70,055	
	Hourly Rate (80 hrs)	21.9073	24 4224	27.5654	29 6615	30.9743	32 3029	33 6805	
2	CORRECTION CORPORAL +\$3k (one-time inc over 2025 CO)	48,567 23 349 <u>6</u>	53,799 25.8647	60,336	64,696 31 1038	67,427 32 4166	70,190	73,055	
}	CORRECTION SERGEANT +\$7200 (one-time inc over 2025 CO)	52,767 25 3 <u>6</u> 88	57,999 27 8839	64,536	68,896	71,627 34 4358	74,390 35 7644	77,255	
,	CORRECTIONS LIEUTENANT +\$10,000 (one-time incover 2025 CO)	55,567 26,7150	60,799	67,336 32.3731	71,696	74,427 35.7820	77,190	80,055	

Signature Page

The Contract shall be for a period of five years to be effective January 1, 2022 through December 31, 2025.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have set their hands and seals as of the first day and year first above written.

COUNTY OF CLINTON:

CIVIL SERVICE EMPLOYEES ASSOCIATION:

Mark R. Henry

Chairperson, Clinton County Legislature

Date: 10/14/22

Richard Staley, Jr.

President, Clinton County Sheriff's Department Unit

6450-01

Date: 10/6/2022

David N. Favro

Sheriff, County of Clinton

Date: 10/13/22

Emy L. Pombrio

CSEA Labor Relations Specialist

Date: 10/5/2022